1

Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council
Minutes of Annual Parish Meeting held on Tuesday 25th April 2017, 7.00pm in Bassingbourn Village College
PRESENT
Cllr Robinson (Chairman)
Parish Councillors –Cllr Douglass,  Cllr Hallett,  Cllr Catherall, Cllr Hirtzel, Cllr Hull, Cllr Oakley, Cllr Spenceley, Cllr McInulty, Cllr Rincón
District Cllr Cathcart, County Cllr Dent
Representatives from -Neighbourhood Watch, Conservation Group, Bassingbourn Womens Institute, Bassingbourn Parish Church and Church Charities, Bassingbourn Cricket Club, Heron Book Club, Bassingbourn Book Cafe and 12 members of the public.
APOLOGIES
Cllr Freeman, Cllr Geraghty,  Cllr Dixon , Gill Darnell (United Reformed Church), District Cllr McCraith, Mark Smith (Cricket Club)

CHAIRPERSONS WELCOME AND REPORT
The Chairman welcomed attendees to the meeting adding that it was nice to see a reasonable turnout.  The Parish Council was currently comprised of people keen to be active and getting things done. This made a huge difference. 
Over the past year the biggest controversy had been the speculative planning applications for Spring Lane, The Causeway and the latest proposal, the Rouses for which the planning application was still to be received. The Chairman explained the planning process and fear of predetermination of an application. He hoped that the District Council five year land supply issue was resolved soon to stop these speculative applications by developers who did not care. There was still a flooding/drainage issue with the Spring Lane site so before the planning permission was finalised this would have to be resolved. 
The Parish Council was investigating putting together a Neighbourhood Plan but in order to do this the cooperation and wiliness of parishioners to be involved needed to be proved. To date eight people had come forward to express their interest. A lot more volunteers were needed and people were urged to come forward.
The Pavilion refurbishment was still  at exactly the same stage as last year. Everything moved so slowly . The final process was now underway for agreement of the building regulations so it was hoped that in the next couple of weeks work could commence. 
There had been a couple of village celebrations through the year. The Mayhem weekend in May and the Christmas celebration which was better every year. Those people that attended really enjoyed the carols and mulled wine. The Chairman thanked Cllr Elaine Douglass and her helpers for organising this. He felt that this was one example of what could happen when the village came together. 
The village tidy was another event carried out by volunteers twice a year. 
A new lolly pop man, James Hockley, was to start the following day. He would only be able to work mornings but at least 50% of the service would be covered. An appeal was out within the village for assistance.
The Chairman thanked Cllr Sams for looking after the Parish Council finances over the last year. The Parish Council were looking for projects, especially geared towards the youth of the village, to spend money on. He added that not enough was done in the village for the young people. The Parish Council had arranged for the Connections Youth Bus to visit once a week but this had been too expensive to keep it going. 
The Chairman concluded his report by thanking the Parish Councillors for all the work that they had done over the year. He encouraged attendees to go along to Parish Council meetings which could be very interesting. Normally the only time people came was when they had something worrying them. Councillors knew that they cannot please everyone but try to make a decision for the overall benefit of the village.

MINUTES OF 2016 ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
Minutes of the meeting, held on 26th  April 2016 were circulated amongst members and organisations prior to the meeting. Copies were available. They were agreed a true record and signed by the Chairman.

MATTERS ARISING
The Limes Clock –The Limes Clock, at long last, had been repaired and was now working.

Park Close Play Area – The Parish Council was in discussion with South Cambridgeshire District Council about taking over the play area. A formal arrangement was being investigated.

FINANCIAL REPORT 2016/17
A copy of the income and expenditure report was available for attendees. The Chairman thanked  Cllr Steve Sams, Chairman of the Finance and General Purposes committee, for monitoring the income and expenditure. 
.
QUESTION AND ANSWER SESSION
The Rouses Planning Proposal –The Chairman was asked if his reference to the proposal in his earlier report could be seen as pre determination. The Chairman replied that he had not given a view either way on the proposal.
It was suggested that as the proposed development was not within the unadopted Local Development Plan the Parish Council could automatically recommend refusal. The Chairman advised that the Parish Council had wanted the area to be identified as a green space and that is what was proposed in the Plan. It would now depend on the public consultation whether the County Council decided whether to proceed with a planning application. If they did then the Parish Council would be advised and that would be the time to submit their view. It was acknowledged that Parish Councillors could give their view at the current consultation stage as individuals.
The Parish Council was asked if they were aware that the deadline for responses to the consultation carried out by the County Council on the proposal had been extended until the 28th April 2017. The Clerk confirmed that the Parish Council had not been advised. District Cllr Cathcart reported that the three week consultation period would have taken the deadline up to the 26th April 2017. He had received an e-mail confirming the extension. 


Defibrillator Training – It was stated that the recent defibrillator training was poorly advertised and people who had been keen to attend did not know about it. It was also believed that the training was only for Councillors. The Chairman advised that the training was for everyone. Cllr Sams and Cllr Douglass had arranged for adverts in the shops. There was not enough notice for the session to be advertised in the Village Voice. He agreed that the training was very helpful and would propose that the Parish Council arrange a further session. This would be followed up at the Parish Council AGM. Cllr Sams added that the message that needed to be put across was that the defibrillator instructed the user at every stage.

Access to Ski Slope –The meeting was advised that it appeared that whichever authority had to sign on behalf of Bassingbourn Barracks, relating to the planning consent for access from Guise Lane, had not done so and therefore the application might have to be reconsidered by South Cambridgeshire District Council planning department. The resident was trying to find out exactly what this meant. District Cllr Cathcart stated that when a Planning Consent was given it was not formal until the Section 106 was signed. A material change of circumstance could cause the application to go back to the Planning Committee. He agreed to find out what was happening.


Future of Village Voice – Cllr Hallett stated that there was a lot of interest in the newsletter. He asked to record the thanks of the village to Juliet Teather for editing the publication for the past year. She was to be replaced by Jackie Crow whom was welcomed.

Local Buses –There had been discussion at a Parish Council meeting over the daily Stagecoach 27 bus service to Cambridge which was proposed to be phased out to improve the 26 service. This was disappointing.  It was noted that there was also a consultation in progress on the County Council subsidised 127 service which ran through the villages to Royston. At this stage there were only minor changes to the timetable. 

Vehicle Speed through village –Cllr Spenceley reported that work to reduce the speed limit to 30mph on Chestnut Lane and The Causeway should start in around three weeks which was good news. There should be a slight improvement on Chestnut Lane but the speed reduction would affect The Causeway more. People would need to be educated about the change. The Chairman reported that this was something that the Parish Council had been pursuing a long time. 
A resident asked if there were plans to reduce the speed around the primary school and on North End which was like a race track. Cllr Spenceley advised that the Parish Council had organised a traffic working group and welcomed input on where the problems were. The High Street was a particular issue at present and Cllr Spenceley welcomed details of other areas.  He referred to the Minor Highway Improvement Scheme grant which was where the funding for the imminent speed limit changes came from. Further bids could be made for the funding in the future but local information was requested to help the County officers make their decisions.
Kirsty Carter, the village Neighbourhood Watch co-ordinator, advised that she had been trying to get a Community Speedwatch group set up to carry out checks on the village roads. If enough volunteers came forward this would be a good deterrent and help to slow speeds down. Cllr Catherall advised that he was involved with Community Speedwatch in the past when there was a group. They had  carried out speed checks on many occasions, on North End, but there were no vehicles caught exceeding the speed limit. Mrs Carter reiterated that the scheme did need volunteers to run. Parking was also an issue Mrs Carter was aware of and there was a new police website set up where issues could be reported. This would identify the cluster areas of the problem so that the police could then patrol. 

There were no further questions. The Chairman suggested that attendees visit the groups that had come along to the meeting to share their work. Refreshments were available. He invited attendees along to any Parish Council meeting over the next year.
He closed this session at 7.55pm
REPORTS
The following written reports were submitted for inclusion in these minutes:-
WI
At the first meeting after the AGM, in May who can forget the wonderful puppets brought along by Angela Collins, her life story really was one of triumph over adversity I think you will agree.
Our summer outing in August was to Pembroke Farm Gardens, we were lucky to have a pleasant day for out outing, the gods were definitely smiling down on us that afternoon, we would have appreciated a talk or a guided walk, but as  non was forthcoming we just wandered around appreciating the lovely setting followed by the tea instead.
Our November meeting was an entertaining evening when we heard about small scale bespoke distilling from John. We had an alternative sort of Christmas entertainment from Miranda Pender who told us about her life and sang us some folksy songs of her own creation, the committee laid on the usual high quality buffet.
We started off 2017  in January with a talk and short practical demonstration from the villages own dance teacher Naomi Wallen, which was both interesting and insightful.
Some of us have participated in many of the trips and outings arranged for us by CFWI, they are always well run, organised, educational and informative. I hope that all who participated enjoyed themselves. 
We are also lucky that all out current committee members are willing to stand for another year and would be very happy to welcome anyone who would like to come and join us, please do consider doing this  as without a committee the WI cannot exist and we have seen at least two local branches recently close because of lack of commitment. We hope we won’t find ourselves in this situation anytime soon. 
We have had an excellent year, we are financially sound and out excellent speaker finders have prepared a great programme for the coming season. We are sad that the groups meeting on the 24th May will terminate the group meetings we have enjoyed with the Morden and Gamlingay WIs. We wish all of you many best wishes for the future.
(Chris Kirby, Secretary)


HERON BOOK CLUB
The Book Group is in its 15th year and numbers stay the same, between 9-10.We read 12 books during the year, all chosen by members. They are discussed in turn at a member’s house on the 3rd Wednesday of each calendar month from 8pm-9.30pm. Light refreshments are served before the meeting. 
Books can be borrowed free from Royston Library on production of a Herts County Library  ticket, for 6 weeks. The annual charge for membership of the group is £3 and residence in the village is not a requirement. More details from Tel: 01763 242418.
(Hazel Lord)

CONSERVATION GROUP
The Conservation group was formed to help protect and enhance the area we live in.  A budget is received from the Parish Council and they authorise any funding required for projects and events organised by the group.
There is an annual meeting held in February and this is always a good place to put forward any ideas you may have.  Otherwise you may contact the group:
 - by email:  denise.artus@rocketmail.com
 - or telephone: 01763 244929.
In the past year the group has been involved with the following:
· Litter - This is unsightly and is often picked up all year round by people out on a walk.  However, twice a year we advertise for volunteers and organise a mass clear up on a Saturday morning, more often than not followed by refreshments at the Book Café!
· Maintaining the Clunch Pit Wood area
· Arranging walks – The group organised a daytime walk at Coton Countryside Reserve - a local recreational area.  We all took along a packed lunch, so we could chat over a sandwich after our walk
All meetings and events are advertised in the Village Voice and usually on the noticeboards.
(Denise Artus)

UNITED REFORMED CHURCH
We are a small but friendly and welcoming church.
We belong to a group of four churches: Melbourn, Great Chishill, Buntingford and Bassingbourn. As we only have one Minister, Rev. Duncan Goldie, between all four churches we rely on visiting preachers and students from Westminster College to take some of our services, which take place from 9.30 a.m. to 10.30 a.m. each Sunday. There is always a Sunday School available for the children.
We belong to churches together in Royston and help with activities whenever we can. A Light Party, held as an alternative to a Halloween party, was very well attended at Coombs community centre last year.
A bible study group is held at the church on Monday afternoons from 2.00p.m. - 3.00 p.m. This is led by the minister.
On the last Friday of the month we have a tea room in the church hall. Soup is served at lunch time and tea, coffee and cakes are served all afternoon. Any donations are given to charity. Over the year we have raised £2,317.00. Some of the Charities we have supported are:  Christian Aid, Magpas, The House, Bible Soc.,MacMillan, Epilepsy Soc., and Cam Sight.
Some of our members are on the committee for the Cherry Homes charity and held a very successful stall at the village market.
We work alongside the Parish church in the village and held the women’s world day of prayer service in our church this year. 
We are pleased that Mums and children in the MUMA group are able to use our building on a Friday morning. 
We held a Christingle service for the Brownies on Thursday 3rd December and we hope this will become an annual event.
Our church is registered for weddings as well as baptisms and funerals.
The church hall is available for occasional lettings but not for permanent lettings because of staffing.
(Gill Darnell, Secretary)


BASSINGBOURN PARISH CHURCH
We are a friendly and diverse community of people who come from all walks of life, gathering together to worship God and encourage one another in our faith in Jesus Christ. 
We hold a range of services encompassing different styles of worship, from traditional to contemporary. Services start at 11am and our monthly pattern is: 
1st Sunday Holy Communion 
2nd Sunday All Age Worship - ‘KIDZ Service’ 
3rd Sunday Holy Communion 
4th Sunday Morning Praise 
5th Sunday Joint service with Whaddon Parish Church (see website for details) 
During most services we run a ‘Kids Club’ (Sunday School) for children. During the week we meet for prayer, Bible study and fellowship groups. We also hold a number of social events throughout the year. 
Please visit our website for more details: 
www.bassingbournchurch.org.uk
 (Dr Rev Caroline Yandell)

NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH
Although the crime rate in South Cambs generally is very low (34.22 compared to a national average of 70.49), crime in the Cambourne Policing area ,of which Bassingbourn is a part of, has increased significantly in the last year from 166 crimes in March 2016 to 227 in February 2017. The top three reported crimes are Anti-social behaviour (ASB) accounting for 30%, Violence and sexual offences for 21% (Kneesworth House accounts for the majority in the village) and Burglary for 13%. 
There are currently 111 members of the NHW email group. Facebook has proved a popular medium this year with over 1000 people regularly viewing posts on the Bassingbourn NHW Facebook page. This has greatly improved the circulation of crime information to a younger audience in the village. 
A Community Policing Event was well attended at the Limes on 22nd November 2016. Chief Inspector Sutherland gave a 30 minute talk on crime prevention and there was a wide range of leaflets and home security items available. 
Get involved!
· Join the email group (email kirstycarter78@hotmail.co.uk)
· Join the Facebook group BassingbournNHW
· Follow us on Twitter #BassingbournNHW

We are also always looking to recruit street coordinators as well as Community Champions for the No Cold Calling Zones in the village. Please contact me for further details.
(Kirsty Carter -Neighbourhood Watch coordinator for Bassingbourn)

BOOK CAFE
We register new members every week.
Our opening hours have changed slightly as we have brought Monday afternoon opening to match Thursday afternoon 2pm to 4.30pm. thus adding half an hour to our total hours for the week. This change will also enable us to entertain more primary school classes during the terms. All our sessions have good attendance although those during the school holidays dip slightly.  
We have been joined by several new volunteers and three of our original volunteers have “retired”. Paul Evans is our new volunteer committee Chair.  We are always happy to enrol new volunteers who are able to operate the dedicated computer program as well as being prepared to work at the desk and behind the counter in the café.
So far this year we have not been affected by County Council cuts in library spending. There have been several changes at the top of the Library hierarchy over the last year so we will be interested to hear of any new proposals at our next Annual LAP meeting. The library service has had to save £2 millions over a four year period. It is hard to see where we could take any more cuts unless it is in IT support. We already buy our own books (new best sellers) as well as processing high quality donations for which we are very grateful.
 We have also offered help with computer sessions by appointment on Thursday evenings.
The county’s mobile library service now comes to Bassingbourn twice a month and has recently changed its afternoon service to Tuesdays and uses a smaller vehicle.
The volunteers try hard to maintain a much valued service and very much enjoy meeting and helping people from the local community. We held our annual Open Evening in March and have planned various social fund-raising events including a “Nearly Pointless Quiz” with supper, next month on Friday May 5th and a “Nearly New” sale on Saturday July 15th. 
Children four and under enjoy being members of the Sure Start Bear Club reading group whilst older children up to 12  look forward to taking part in the Big Summer Read each year.
We have gained more storage space in one of the smaller rooms in the Limes and can now store and process stock more efficiently.   
We are supported by a dedicated group of “Friends of Bassingbourn Book Café” and we take this opportunity of thanking them for their continued interest in our work.  The generous backing provided by the Parish Council ensures that the Community is able to retain direct access to County Library Services and thus provides, we believe, an essential service to all.
(Lorna Bell)
Annual Parish Meeting Tuesday 25th April 2017                                                                                 

